Bibliography

Primary Sources

40s.

Allan Born photographs, circa 1930 - circa 1940. Wisconsin Historical Society,
www.wisconsinhistory.com. Accessed 30 Apr. 2017. Allan Born took photographs in the
Apostle Islands/Bayfield Area. His worked showed how the islands looked in 1930s and

American Indians protest to protect their land. The Stream, Aljazeera,

stream.aljazeera.com/sites/default/files/styles/fb_og_image/public/1424892878-022515US.jpg?itok=UNgYEu8I. This source shows how even in current times companies and the U.S. Government are trying to take sacred land from the American Indians.

"Apostle Islands National Lakeshore." This is a government document showing that the Apostle Islands National Lakeshore, as an Act of Congress, was approved on September 26, 1970, 84 Stat. 880. The National Lakeshore Bill was signed into law by President Nixon.

Bad River Tribal Council. Letter to Phileo Nash. Gaylord Nelson papers, 1954-2006 (bulk 1963-1980), Wisconsin Historical Society, Madison. In the Treaty of 1854, the Bad River Indians were given complete rights to their land and could hunt whenever they wanted unless ordered by the President in a different fashion. On April 25, 1964, a Bad River member was arrested on Bad River land for hunting not during hunting season. This

shows that the Bad River Indians were treated unfairly during the time of the Apostle Islands controversy.

- Bechtel, Bill. "Apostle Islands." Received by Don Dooley, 17 June 1966. Gaylord Nelson papers, 1954-2006 (bulk 1963-1980), Wisconsin Historical Society, Madison. Letter.

 Giving me an overview of the project, the letter being for the Milwaukee State Journal, I could learn more about who supported and how much progress it had made by 1966.
- Bechtel, William. Letter to Martin. 21 Oct. 1966. Gaylord Nelson papers, 1954-2006 (bulk 1963-1980), Wisconsin Historical Society, Madison. Gaylord Nelson's Secretory, William Bechtel, writes to Mr. Connors on the topic of the latest "smear job" on them. They discuss what to say in response and agree to run it through the American Indians before publication.
- ---. Letter. Gaylord Nelson papers, 1954-2006 (bulk 1963-1980), Wisconsin Historical Society, Madison. Discussing how to show the Bad River Tribe that Gaylord Nelson cares for their wellbeing, William Bechtel tells Martin Hanson it would be a good idea for Gaylord Nelson to have meetings with them as much as possible so they can express their concerns.
- Chief Buffalo and Men on Canoe Trip to D.C. Chief Buffalo,

 www.chiefbuffalo.com/buffalo/Home_Page.html. This image helped me show what

 Chief Buffalo, leader of the Red Cliff nation, and his crew looked like.

Chippewa and Woodland Indians of Wisconsin and Citizens "Save the Indian Land" Committee.

Letter. Sept. 1966. Gaylord Nelson papers, 1954-2006 (bulk 1963-1980), Wisconsin

Historical Archives, Madison. The Bad River and Red Cliff people were not happy about their land being taken from the Apostle Islands to make a National Lakeshore. They sent many letters opposing the bill, and this letter is the most powerful. I learned that the Department of Interior had taken 75% of Indian land in Wisconsin (as of 1966). "At the rate the Dept. of Interior is taking our land, we won't even have burial space left in Wisconsin," wrote Chippewa and Woodland Indians of Wisconsin and Citizens "Save the Indian Land" Committee in their letter. From this I learned more about indigenous viewpoints on the Apostle Islands National Lakeshore proposal.

"Earth Day 1970 Part 2: Gaylord Nelson's Speech (CBS News with Walter Cronkite)." *Earth Week 1970*, earthweek1970.org/videos/. Accessed 5 Feb. 2017. This video showed Gaylord Nelson's love for the environment.

Elect Gaylord Nelson to Congress. *Unknown. Wisconsin Historical Society*. Accessed 4 Feb. 2017. Advertisement. Shows an advertisement to vote Nelson into congress.

- Fritz, Albert. *Informal Portrait of Senator Gaylord Nelson*. July 1976. *Wisconsin Historical Society*, www.wisconsinhistory.org/Content.aspx?dsNav=Ny:True,N:4294963828-4294955414&dsNavOnly=Ntk:All%7cgaylord+nelson%7c3%7c,Ny:True,Ro:0&dsRecor dDetails=R:IM45450. Accessed 28 Jan. 2017. This photo of Gaylord Nelson as a Senator will go with biographical information.
- Gaylord Nelson Receives the Presidential Freedom Award. 1995. Wisconsin Historical Society.

 Accessed 4 Feb. 2017. Depicts Gaylord Nelson receiving the Presidential Freedom

 Award.
- Harwood, Richard. "Earth Day Attracts Multitude." *The Washington Post*. This source talks about Gaylord Nelson's Earth Day success. Although my topic is not focused on his creation of Earth Day, it shows the widespread work he has done for the environment.

Horse pulling logs. ND. This picture shows horses pulling logs on the Apostle Islands.

- "The Importance of an Environmental Ethic." *YouTube*, uploaded by UW Stevens Point, Google, 1990, www.youtube.com/watch?v=x637mRF0GtE. This source showed Gaylord Nelson talking about the environment.
- Letter to Secretary, Mr. Gaylord Nelson papers, 1954-2006 (bulk 1963-1980), Wisconsin

 Historical Society, Madison. From a member of the Department of Interior committee for

the Apostle Islands National Lakeshore, this letter expressed the concern of the Lake shore being up to code with the Wilderness Act.

Logs Washed up on Island Shore. ND, Madeline Island Historical Society. This picture displays logs washed up on the shore.

Lullaby Logging Crew, Outer Island. 1956. This image depicts loggers in the Apostle Islands enjoying a meal.

Madelene Island Entry Sign. PinIMG, s-media-cache-

ak0.pinimg.com/736x/cf/04/e4/cf04e44cd5371d314638a5b3ffcd4106.jpg. Accessed 29 Jan. 2017. This photo of Madeline Island will go in the Apostle Islands background section.

Men Standing on Logs. ND. This picture displays men standing on logs, transporting them.

National Park Service. "Apostle Islands 101: American marten, Wisconsin's only state endangered mammal, has recently been discovered - or possibly rediscovered - on the Apostle Islands." *Facebook*, 22 Apr. 2017, www.facebook.com/apostleislandsnationallakeshore/photos/a.198526510176211.56639.1 85894374772758/1661080477254133/?type=3&theater. This Facebook post showed that if Gaylord Nelson had not conserved the Islands an animal might not be around.

- Nelson, Gaylord. Interview. *Gaylord Nelson Apostle Island Interview*. According to Gaylord Nelson, over 900 thousand people would go to the Apostle Islands National Lakeshore. By watching this interview, I could hear Gaylord Nelson voice his view on the Apostle Island National Lakeshore.
- ---. Letter to the author. 2 July 1966. Gaylord Nelson papers, 1954-2006 (bulk 1963-1980),
 Wisconsin Historical Society, Madison. Gaylord Nelson writes in response to a postcard showing support for the Apostle Islands. This showed that Gaylord Nelson had widespread support. Although that is true outspoken groups such as the North Wisconsin Rod and Gun Club opposed the Lakeshore, in the Gun Club's case due to the laws that would be created against hunting.
- Nelson, Gaylord, Senator. America's Last Chance. Edited by Country Beautiful, Waukesha, Wisconsin, Country Beautiful, 1970. "Our governmental system survived two world wars. It appears fully equal to compete with Communism in the struggle for world leadership. But, will it be adequate to cope with our own hell-bent drive to destroy our resources?" Gaylord Nelson said in this book. That quote is one of many of the inspirational quotes that help me understand his activism.
- Nelson, Gaylord, 1916-2005: Gaylord Nelson papers, 1954-2006 (bulk 1963-1980). Wisconsin Historical Society, www.wisconsinhistory.org/. Accessed 29 Apr. 2017. This is a collection of photos from the Wisconsin Historical Society of Gaylord Nelson. These photos show him during his time from a range of his personal life to governor/senator.

North Wisconsin Rod & Gun Club. Letter to Gaylord Nelson, Senator. Gaylord Nelson papers, 1954-2006 (bulk 1963-1980), Wisconsin Historical Society, Madison. This source is a letter from the North Wisconsin Rod & Gun Club to Senator Nelson saying that they were not in favor of the National Lakeshore bill.

Paradowski, Dolores. Letter to Gaylord Nelson. 6 May 1966. Gaylord Nelson papers, 1954-2006 (bulk 1963-1980), Wisconsin Historical Society, Madison. Letter raising concerns for the American Indians. Showing people did take their side that were not just them.

Photo of President Calvin Collidge. Slate.,

www.slate.com/content/dam/slate/articles/news_and_politics/history_lesson/2011/11/111 110_HIST_coolidge_portra.jpg.CROP.rectangle3-large.jpg. This provided me an image of Calvin Coolidge.

Schroeder Logging on Outer Island. 1930. This image showed logs being hauled away.

"Some Questions and Answers Concerning the Proposed Apostle Islands National Lakeshore, Wisconsin." Gaylord Nelson papers, 1954-2006 (bulk 1963-1980), Wisconsin Historical Society, Madison. Typescript. This four-page document provides a summary of the proposal and what they were planning to do with the park.

"Sportsmen Oppose Park Area." *Duluth News-Tribune* [Duluth], 28 Aug. 1965. This source displayed opposition against the creation of the National Lakeshore.

State Senator Gaylord Nelson. Wisconsin Historical Society,

www.wisconsinhistory.org/Content.aspx?dsNav=Ny:True,Ro:0,N:4294963828
4294955414&dsNavOnly=Ntk:All%7cgaylord+nelson%7c3%7c,Ny:True,Ro:0&dsRecor

dDetails=R:IM45438&dsDimensionSearch=D:gaylord+nelson,Dxm:All,Dxp:3&dsComp

oundDimensionSearch=D:gaylord+nelson,Dxm:All,Dxp:3. Accessed 29 Jan. 2017. Map.

This is a photo of Nelson during his time as a senator.

Superior Brownstone Company Quarry, Outer Island. 1893, Madeline Island Museum. This image depicted Quarrying on Outer Island.

Tour of Apostles with JFK, Gaylord Nelson and John Reynolds. Wisconsin Historical Society,

Madison,

www.wisconsinhistory.org/Content.aspx?dsNav=Ny:True,Ro:0,N:4294963828-4294955414&dsNavOnly=Ntk:All%7cjohn+f+kennedy%7c3%7c,Ny:True,Ro:0&dsRecordDetails=R:IM103120&dsDimensionSearch=D:john+f+kennedy+apostle+islands,Dxm: All,Dxp:3&dsCompoundDimensionSearch=D:john+f+kennedy+apostle+islands,Dxm:All,Dxp:3. This picture of President Kennedy visiting the Apostle Islands shows how his interest helped lead to the National Lakeshore bill.

Transparencies of Native Americans in Wisconsin, circa 1930. Wisconsin Historical Society. A collection of photographs of the Ojibwe and other Native Americans.

Wallick, Frank. *Gaylord Nelson at the Apostle Islands*. 1967. *Wisconsin History*, Wisconsin Historical Society,
www.wisconsinhistory.org/Content.aspx?dsNav=Ny:True,Ro:40,N:4294963828-4294955414&dsNavOnly=Ntk:All%7cgaylord+nelson%7c3%7c,Ny:True,Ro:0&dsRecor

dDetails=R:IM56854. Accessed 1 Apr. 2017. This photo displays Gaylord Nelson at the

Apostle Islands on a boat.

Primary Source Interviews

Loew, Patty, Professor. Telephone interview. By Aidan Dresang. 9 Jan. 2017. Interviewing Professor Patty Loew, a member of the Ojibwe, taught me why the land was so sacred and important to the Ojibwe people. I learned of origin stories about the making of the Apostle Islands, learned about her respect for Gaylord Nelson, and how her culture would like to be called. She told me that the French just gave them the name "Chippewa," a similar sounding word, when really it is "Ojibwe." Hearing more about the different bands within the Ojibwe group, I learned that the Bad River people really should be called "Medicine River" --Bad River was given by the French.

Dresang, Dennis, Professor. Interview. By Aidan Dresang. 3 Jan. 2017. From Professor Dresang, my grandpa, I could learn more about the Apostle Islands and the history of the Ojibwe people in Wisconsin.

Cohen, Sheila. Telephone interview. By Aidan Dresang. 11 Jan. 2017. I was fortunate to be able to interview Ms. Cohen, who wrote a biography on Gaylord Nelson. We talked about his life, Earth Day, and a little about the Apostle Islands.

Secondary Sources

"Apostle Islands - in United States." *Thousand Wonders*, static.thousandwonders.net/Apostle.Island.Ice.Caves.original.797.jpg. Accessed 5 Feb. 2017. Displayed the amazing Ice Caves in the winter.

"Apostle Islands National Lakeshore." *Maps*, Google,
www.google.com/maps/place/Apostle+Islands+National+Lakeshore/@46.933311,90.8464336,11z/data=!4m5!3m4!1s0x52a8fea6288e5235:0x4772c8f9b80b5a3!8m2!3d46
.9302046!4d-90.6333321. Accessed 28 Jan. 2017. Map. Displays a Map of the Apostle
Islands

Arial photo of Long Island. *Emaze*, userscontent2.emaze.com/images/eea0ed87-c9e7-4b15-90d2-70b87170c909/74bf91a58f9fdacaf50b78976f3ee47d.jpg. Accessed 28 Jan. 2017. Displays the beauty of Long Island in the Apostles

Badge of Department of Indian Affairs. *In These Times*,

inthesetimes.com/features/images/native_lands_bia_01.gif. Accessed 25 Jan. 2017.

Depicts the Department of Indian Affairs badge

- Byrnes, Patricia. *Environmental Pioneers*. Minneapolis, Oliver Press, 1998. This book is a collection featuring many environmental activists in the world, one of them being Senator/Governor Nelson. In this brief overview of his life I learned about his many achievements and laws that he helped pass. A cool quote that I found was what Former President Bill Clinton said on the day Nelson received The Presidential Medal of Freedom.
- Christofferson, Bill. *The Man from Clear Lake: Earth Day Founder Gaylord Nelson*. Madison, U of Wisconsin P, 2004. This biography on Gaylord Nelson helped me learn about his life and his accomplishments. I learned basic facts on the Apostle Islands and other details about his life.
- Cohen, Sheila. *Gaylord Nelson: Champion for Our Earth*. Madison, Wisconsin Historical Society Press, 2010. About Nelson's early life and the first Earth Day. 20 million people across the country showed up to the first Earth Day. By 1990, 200 million people participated in Earth Day festivities along with 141 countries. Another interesting fact that I found was that the first Earth Day was based on teach-ins from the Vietnam War. These teach-ins informed people about our environment and how they can help it.
- Dresang, Aidan. Ice Chunks with a Cliff in the Background. JPEG file, 26 Feb. 2017. This picture displays chunks of ice under a cliff at the Apostle Islands.

- Gaylord Nelson as Senator. *Haleakalasolar*, www.haleakalasolar.com/hawaii-solar/wp-content/uploads/2014/04/gaylord-nelson.jpg. Shows what Senator Nelson looked like.
- "History & Culture." *National Park Service*, www.nps.gov/apis/learn/historyculture/index.htm.

 This provided a brief description of what the Apostle Islands were like before they were turned into a National Park.
- "History & Culture." *National Park System*, www.nps.gov/yell/learn/historyculture/index.htm.

 This webpage showed that today the National Park Service recognizes the history of their parks.
- "Home of the Ojibwe." *National Park Service*, U.S. Government,
 www.nps.gov/apis/learn/historyculture/ojibwe.htm. Accessed 2 Apr. 2017. Talking about
 the Apostle Islands being the original home for the Ojibwe, the National Park Service
 talks about the hardship we brought them by taking their home.
- Jordahl, Harold C., and Annie Booth. *Environmental Politics and the Creation of a Dream:*Establishing the Apostle Islands National Lakeshore. Madison, U of Wisconsin P, 2011.

 This book gave me useful information about the planning and controversy of the National Lakeshore Bill. Written by one of the key planners and coworker of Gaylord Nelson.
- Keller, Robert H., and Michael F. Turek. *American Indians & National Parks*. Tucson, U of Arizona P, 1998. "As a tribe of Indians in the past we have ceded large areas of land to

the United States government, and what we reserve for ourselves under treaty, we aim to keep." - Albert Whitebird. That is one of many inspiring quotes I found in this source.

This book had some of the best information on the Ojibwe people's opposition to Governor Nelson's Apostle Islands bill.

- Krumenaker, Bob. "The View from the Apostle Islands: Reflections on One Hundred Years of the National Park Service." *Wisconsin Magazine*, Wisconsin Academy. This source talked about the making of the Apostle Islands and it in general. I could extract a quote of Nelson saying he doesn't care about the cultural past of the Lakeshore.
- Loew, Patty. Seventh Generation Earth Ethics: Native Voices of Wisconsin. Madison, Wisconsin Historical Society Press, 2014. I used the chapter on Joe Rose, an Ojibwe Leader, for a good quote on what seventh generation ethics means.
- Map of the Apostle Islands. *National Park Service*, U.S. Government, www.nps.gov/apis/planyourvisit/maps.htm. Map. This map will help show what the Apostle Islands look like.
- McDowell, Jeanne. "ENDANGERED EARTH UPDATE LET EARTH HAVE ITS DAY but the Biggest Demonstration in History Should Be Only the Beginning." *EBSCO Host*. This source helped me see how Earth Day had grown into a world holiday. In 1990 (the 20th Earth Day) a huge Earth Day celebration was held in the U.S. and throughout world.

Native Wisconsin. Travel Wisconsin. Travel Wisconsin, www.travelwisconsin.com/pdf/2010-natow.pdf. Accessed 28 Jan. 2017. Provides a clear map of the reservations for the Bad River and Red Cliff Bands of the Ojibwe.

"Ojibwe Court Case." Wisconsin Historical Society,

www.wisconsinhistory.org/Content.aspx?dsNav=Ny:True,Ro:0,N:4294963828-4294963805&dsNavOnly=Ntk:All%7cojibwe+court+case%7c3%7c,Ny:True,Ro:0&dsR ecordDetails=R:CS291&dsDimensionSearch=D:ojibwe+court+case,Dxm:All,Dxp:3&ds CompoundDimensionSearch=D:ojibwe+court+case,Dxm:All,Dxp:3. Accessed 22 Jan. 2017. About Chief Buffalo's trip to Washington D.C., in 1852, this source helped me learn more about the treaty giving the Ojibwe rights to the land that would have been taken as part of the original proposal for an Apostle Islands National Lakeshore.

"People and Places, a Human History of the Apostle Islands." *National Park Service*, www.nps.gov/apis/learn/historyculture/upload/Historic%20Resource%20Study.pdf.

Accessed 1 May 2017. This source gave me an in-depth view of what the Apostle Islands were like before its conservation.

Picture of Apostle Islands. Wisconsin Explorer, 1.bp.blogspot.com/-

jQJewJfVdQw/VhB4vD1A9oI/AAAAAAAAAAAFR0/lMWvctSwlrc/s1600/Apostle-Islands-Grand-Tour-006.jpg. Accessed 25 Jan. 2017. Shows the Apostle Islands' beauty.

- Picture of the Apostle Islands. *Wikiwand*, www.wikiwand.com/en/Apostle_Islands. Accessed 25 Jan. 2017. This helped me show the beauty of the Apostle Islands today.
- "Red Cliff Ojibwe History." *PBS*, 15 Dec. 2016, www.pbs.org/video/2365904263/. Accessed 15 Jan. 2017. "We never felt that we owned the land, we never had that concept" The Buffalo. This video taught me a lot about the history and culture of the Ojibwe people.
- A scene from Armstrong's book of the conditions the delegation encountered on the trip to Washington. *Chief Buffalo*, www.chiefbuffalo.com/buffalo/1852_Journey_to_Washington.html. This image showed the conditions that Chief Buffalo and his crew went through to get to Washington, D.C., in 1852 to meet with President Fillmore.
- Schukar, Allysa. Protest at Standing Rock. *New York Times*,

 www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/us/standing-rock-scenes.html. This picture is a good depiction of when Native American land is being taken to make something, this time not by the government but by a company to make oil.
- "Tourism Benefits of Apostle Islands 2016." *National Park Service*, 28 Apr. 2016, www.nps.gov/apis/learn/news/tourism-to-apostle-islands-national-lakeshore-creates-36-million-dollars-in-economic-benefits.htm. Accessed 1 Apr. 2017. With a local economy of \$44 million, \$36 of those million come from Apostle Island visitors as of 2015. Shows the Apostle Islands' impact on the economy.